Councillor Benton, Cabinet Member for Housing & Environment

Report for Council Meeting 29th April 2015

In my last report on the activity across housing and environmental issues I was able to point to a number of key schemes on site recently completed. Over the last couple of months activity has turned to making plans for the future. Members will note from the Cabinet minutes a number of exciting proposals.

For example, we are planning a major consultation in respect to 100 acres of land between Brighouse & Elland (Cromwell Bottom).  Local interest groups have done some good work on this Council owned land and we are keen to build on that by having a major consultation on the future of the area during this calendar year.  There is great potential for improved access to outdoor recreation, improved wildlife conservation and potentially new facilities such as an environmental learning centre or sustainable employment provision.

We are also heavily engaged in the planning of our future waste services through the procurement process for new waste contracts.  Members will recall that we are looking at both the waste collection and the waste disposal contracts.  We are looking to let contracts for 8 years potentially renewable for another 8 years after that giving 16 year contracts. Given the delicate state of procurement I cannot, of course, go into any detail other than to reassure members that the process is on time, on schedule, and we are looking to bring submissions to Cabinet in the early autumn.

We are also in a position to do some planning of additional work in further boosting recycling in the Borough, thanks to a successful bid for £150,000 worth of grant from DLCG.  We are particularly keen to increase take up of food waste recycling in the Borough and that is one area we will be concentrating on. 

Joint work between the Housing Service and the Children and Young People’s Directorate has also helped to secure a very substantial injection of funds for improving housing options for vulnerable youngsters in Calderdale and I look forward to progress on bringing new services to fruition over the next year or so. 

Finally, I would flag up the very significant changes to our environment now taking place in the Copley area of the Borough with the development of the new road from Hollas Lane to Mearclough Road.  This will enable the construction of some 150 homes on the north bank of the river Calder below the Lloyds Data Centre as well as much needed new employment space on the south bank. The road also enables the construction of a new nature reserve.  There will be some temporary impact on, and modification of, the Sowerby Bridge Household Waste site as part of the works but the effects should be short term and lead to much improved access for local businesses and a wider regeneration in due course. 
CAFM
I am pleased to report that the majority of the original revenue savings target for the CAFM Service of £4.348m for 2014/15 has been achieved. The exact position will be confirmed in mid-May when the year-end procedures have been completed. Work continues within the service to examine the areas in which savings can be achieved in 2015/16 and future years and some detail regarding this is included below. 
A programme and associated integrated governance arrangements have been developed to link the need for asset reviews with the Council’s commitment to delivering Neighbourhood Working. This will integrate and enhance service delivery, reduce costs and bring services closer to communities. It is anticipated that initial proposals will be developed for wider consideration over the next couple of months. I recognise that these plans will be of considerable interest to all members and I will endeavour to ensure that members are informed of and engaged with the process of taking this work forward at the appropriate time. 

As reported previously, Track 1 contracting has been completed during the last 12 months. Track 2 contracting is under way, prefaced by two ‘Bidders’ Days’ during which the delivery plan for this activity was shared with interested parties. This plan is now being delivered, is on track and is planned to be completed early next year. This will deliver further significant savings and service improvements.

The FM support staff review brought circa 180 staff from across the organisation into the CAFM Service from 1 April, 2014. The assimilation/recruitment process for this service is now virtually complete and will go live on 1 June, 2015. It will provide a flexible /multi-skilled resource that will support the management of the Council’s property portfolio more effectively and will deliver significant cashable savings (circa £175k pa).

Finally, given the interest that many members have in environmental issues, I am pleased to report that The Energy Reduction Project Team is driving delivery of carbon and cash savings with the service. They are developing a 3 year Energy Plan with the main focus being to reduce consumption through behavioural change and the establishment of an ‘invest to save’ programme of Energy Saving Projects. The recent project to re-commission the combined heat and power unit at Todmorden Sports Centre has reduced the site electricity consumption by 75%. This is one example of the work that is taking place within this area and is indicative of the Council’s commitment to achieving carbon reductions and generating efficiency savings through better management of the estate. 

